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Attendance: D. Watkins, G. Cliff, N. Funkhouser, C. Martin, and G. Uveges.  Also attending Brian 

Keveny. 

 

Call To Order: 

The meeting was called to order by D. Watkins in the Planning Department Conference Room at the 

Town Building at 7:00pm. He announced the meeting was being taped by WayCam and reviewed the 

agenda. 

 

Public Comment and Committee Members’ Response 

None 

 

Report from the Finance Director:  

Brian Keveny walked the Finance Committee through the 2
nd

 Quarter Budget Status Report (see 

attachments): 

● Revenues overall are on track.  License and permits are a concern – the number of building 

permits being issued is similar to previous years but the value of the permits being issued is 

lower than in previous years.    

● Expenditures are also on track.  Turnbacks on health insurance are expected to be about $0.1 

million, significantly lower than prior years.  The Reserve Fund balance is currently $147,516 

and there are a number of significant requests outstanding.   

● Free cash is projected to end the year at $6.2 million, or 7.9% of next year’s operating budget.   

● Enterprise and revolving funds appear to be in good shape. 

 

Reserve Fund Transfer Requests: 



John Moynihan provided an overview of the $105,000 request related to the library drainage mitigation 

capital project (see attachments).  John explained that the project had significantly higher expenses than 

planned due to unexpected site conditions, which made the work more difficult to perform.  The original 

capital appropriation for the project was $200,000 in 2012 which reflected partial funding for the project 

coming from a MEMA grant.  G. Cliff noted that this was a capital project, which might require a 

different procedure before we can use the Reserve Fund which is generally used for operating budget 

issues.  G. Cliff wondered if the procedures allow for a “Special Project Manager” to make a request.  G. 

Cliff stated that he felt an item of more than $10,000 should generally involve at least two meetings so the 

FinCom is not asked to vote on a financially material request the first meeting they are made aware of it.  

G. Uveges asked whether the usual procedure for an overrun on a capital project is to discuss it at the next 

Town Meeting.  He wondered if there might be library funds available to cover the overage.  C. Martin 

stated she was also concerned about the procedure being different for capital items.  She also pointed out 

that the Reserve Fund has a relatively low balance and there are a number of requests outstanding.  

Finance Committee members discussed alternative approaches for dealing with this item.  John pointed 

out the work has been done and the amounts are due and the contractor will be entitled to collect interest 

if we do not pay on time.  D. Watkins described some alternative approaches that need to be evaluated 

prior to the next FinCom meeting on Mar 27. 

 

Beth Doucette provided an overview of the $35,000 request related to legal services (see attachments).  

Beth explained that the need is primarily related to legal expenses for special counsel associated with the 

River’s Edge project.  There was also some unanticipated expenses associated with investigating the 

potential to use 5 Concord Road for a non-library purpose.  G. Cliff observed that the paperwork needs to 

be consistent - only River’s Edge is noted on the request form but the backup includes other items.  He 

stated that he is concerned about whether the Board of Selectmen has acted beyond its authority on 

River’s Edge.  He distributed a page from the 2014 warrant that the funds already appropriated should be 

sufficient to cover any further legal and closing costs (see attachments) and that this request shows that 

statement has proven not to be accurate.  He stated it would be one thing for FinCom to recommend this 

expenditure but it is a very different thing for FinCom to OK the expenditure via a Reserve Fund transfer.  

G. Uveges said he wasn’t concerned about that, but he is concerned about how many requests we are 

getting relative to the amount that we have left in the Reserve Fund.  C. Martin noted that the level of 

Reserve Fund requests was unusual relative to her prior five years of experience on the FinCom.  Rebecca 

Stanizzi, from the Rivers Edge Advisory Committee, gave some background on legal expenses and why 

the amount ended up being higher than was anticipated in 2014 – partly due to using special counsel more 

than town counsel given the transition in town counsel.  D. Watkins asked a number of questions about 

how the expense relative to Rivers Edge would be managed and controlled going forward and whether 

there are options to push out the expenses to Special Town Meeting in the fall.  FinCom members 

discussed options for how to handle this request.  G. Cliff wondered whether this request, and perhaps a 

number of others, should have been handled as a current year transfer at Town Meeting rather than via a 

Reserve Fund transfer made by the Finance Committee.  C. Martin agreed that she was concerned that we 

are being asked to approve expenditures that should instead get approved at Town Meeting.  N. 

Funkhouser suggested we should investigate whether a Reserve Fund transfer is the best way to handle 

this item.   

 



Beth Doucette provided an overview of the Revolving Fund Bylaw article.  The Department of Revenue 

provided input that the prior version that the FinCom had voted needed to be revised.  Since significant 

revisions to the article were made, the warrant doesn’t include any FinCom comments.  C. Martin stated 

that she will be working with Beth to produce a new Finance Committee report that we will review at our 

next meeting and include as a handout at Annual Town Meeting.  Beth highlighted the major changes that 

were made.  Finance Committee members discussed and were generally comfortable with the changes 

and will review and vote the updated Finance Committee report on the article at our March 27 meeting.  

There was some discussion about whether we should set up a separate beach revolving fund net year or 

leave it as part of the broader recreation revolving fund. G. Cliff and B. Keveny argued that we probably 

don’t need a separate beach revolving fund. 

 

Brian Keveny provided an overview of the $10,837 request related to Board of Health (see attachments).  

Brian explained that the expense relates to extra nursing requirements at Claypit Hill.  C. Martin asked 

whether the extra hours would result in creating a new benefits eligible position.  Finance Committee 

members discussed and agreed that we need to get a bit more information but should be in a position to 

vote on this request at our next meeting.   

 

FinCom members discussed the need to approach all Reserve Fund requests using a standard approach 

and analytical format.  G. Uveges described a possible approach.  N. Funkhouser noted that the request 

form should change to provide the information we need.   

 

Discuss Articles and Potential Vote: 

C. Martin provided an overview of the Street Acceptance article.  Since the article has changed, no 

Finance Committee report on the article was included in the warrant.  Finance Committee members 

agreed that we will discuss the article and finalize our report, if any, at our meeting on March 27
th
. 

 

Finance Committee discussed the new information that on Feb 28th the Board of Assessors released an 

additional $300,000 of overlay surplus.  Finance Committee discussed various alternatives including 

doing nothing new - meaning that Free Cash would end up being $300,000 higher- or increasing the 

current surplus overlay of $200,000 to $500,000, which would result in a $300,000 decrease in our 

projected amount of property taxes.  G. Cliff argued that we should give the taxpayer the benefit of lower 

taxes.  Finance Committee members discussed the pros and cons of various options.  D. Watkins stated 

that he was concerned that using overlay surplus to lower taxes rather than improve our free cash position 

might be viewed negatively by Moody’s and represents a continuation of behavior we have said we want 

to discontinue.  C. Martin argued that the overlay surplus is like the money we recapture when we close 

out capital items.  G. Cliff argued that the additional $300,000 was at least partly a function of our request 

for $1.2-1.5 million of savings and that we need the amount to get to the $1.2 million level. 

 

G. Cliff moved that we change the amount of overlay surplus to $500,000 (from $200,000), recognizing 

that the change will result in amounts at Annual Town Meeting that are different than the amounts shown 

in the warrant in the Report of the Finance Committee and the motion in the omnibus budget article.  N. 

Funkhouser seconded.  Motion passed 4-1 (D. Watkins opposing). 

. 

Discuss Chair and Vice Chairs Update 



D. Watkins explained that B. Keveny will send a draft version of the warrant by email and that a printed 

version should be sent to all residents in about a week.  Finance Committee members discussed how to 

handle the Report of the Finance Committee given the change due to the increase in overlay surplus.  G. 

Cliff observed that a February 22
nd

 deadline was premature given that material for the warrant still was 

being revised.  N. Funkhouser disagreed.   C. Martin complimented D. Watkins on all the work he had 

done in making the Report of the Finance Committee easier to read and understand. 

 

On restructuring 2018 workload, D. Watkins suggested we should consider finding a resource to help 

with taking notes - as many other committees have done.  He also wondered if the Finance Committee 

should spend more time on the school budget.  Finance Committee briefly discussed how we might do 

that. 

 

D. Watkins raised the idea of articles in the Town Crier on the Moody’s report and on the omnibus 

budget.  FinCom members generally liked the idea and supported doing it.  G. Cliff argued that we have 

an opportunity to communicate via our Report of the Finance Committee that goes in the warrant and that 

the Town Crier is only seen by some.  N. Funkhouser disagreed, partly because she believes the Town 

Crier articles are a good way to reach people who may not get a chance to read the warrant.  After 

discussion FinCom agreed that D. Wakins would write the budget article and that N. Funkhouser would 

write the Moody’s article.    G. Cliff argued that given that the deadline for both articles is prior to our 

next meeting that there wasn’t time for the committee to review any of the proposed content.  C. Martin 

moved that the Finance Committee authorize D. Watkins and N. Funkhouser to author the articles as 

proposed.  N. Funkhouser seconded.  G. Uveges offered to take lead responsibility on the article on 

Moody’s and N. Funkhouser agreed.  G. Cliff argued that it was unfair to write an article from the 

Finance Committee that he had no chance to review or provide input on.  G. Uveges agreed it was a 

concern.  Motion passed 3-2 (G. Cliff and G. Uveges opposing).     

 

Meeting minutes 

C. Martin reported that J. Gorke should have draft minutes for 2/6 available by the next meeting.  FinCom 

members reviewed the draft minutes for 2/13 and suggested a few edits.  C. Martin moved that we 

approved the minutes of 2/13 as amended. N Funkhouser seconded.  Motion passed 5-0.   

 

 

Adjourn: At 9:55 PM, C. Marin made a motion to adjourn. G. Uveges seconded. Motion passed 5-0. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Gordon Cliff  

 

Attachments: 

 

Budget Status Report, 2
nd

 quarter 

Request for Reserve Fund Transfer – library drainage  

Request for Reserve Fund Transfer – legal costs 

2014 Annual Town Meeting Warrant – page 86 

Revolving Fund Bylaw article 

Request for Reserve Fund Transfer – Board of Health 
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